
STATE OF NEW YORK 
COUNTY OF  FAMILY COURT 
    
 
In the Matter of a Proceeding under 
Article 4 of the Family Court Act   
 PETITION TO VACATE  
 , JUDICIAL HEARING 
         OFFICER ORDER 
 Petitioner,   
 Docket No.: 
     - against - 
 File No.:  
 , 
 
 Respondent. 
        
                                     
 
STATE OF NEW YORK ) 
COUNTY OF  )ss.: 
 

                     being duly sworn, deposes and says: 
 

1. That I am the (petitioner)(respondent) in the above 

entitled proceeding and make this Petition to Vacate the Support 

Order dated                 and made by                 County 

Judicial Hearing Officer (JHO)                            . 

2. Petitioner resides at       . 

3. Defendant resides at       . 

4. That the JHO is not authorized under the New York 

State Constitution, Art. VI, §13 to hear or determine custody or 

parenting time matters in Family Court only judges are. 

5. That the Family Court is one of the New York State 

constitutional courts that cannot be changed or amended without 

amending the state constitution. 



 

 

2 
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Handa v. Handa. 103 A.D.2d 794 (2nd Dept 1984) holds 
family court is a constitutional court. The theory of the 
judiciary article of the constitution is to simplify the 
judicial system by reducing the number of high courts and 
to embed those retained so throughly in the fundamental law 
that they cannot be changed or abolished without amending 
the state constitution. People v Luce, 204 NY 478 (1912), 
Koch v. Mavor, 152 NY 72 (1897). 

 
6. That the New York State Constitution, Art. VI, §13 

[Family Court; organization; jurisdiction] states:  

(a) The family court of the state of New York is hereby 
established. It [family court] shall consist of at least 
one judge in each county outside the city of New York and 
such number of additional judges for such counties as may 
be provided by law. Within the city of New York it shall 
consist of such number of judges as may be provided by law. 
The judges of the family court within the city of New York 
shall be residents of such city and shall be appointed by 
the mayor of the city of New York for terms of ten years. 
The judges of the family court outside the city of New 
York, shall be chosen by the electors of the counties 
wherein they reside for terms of ten years. 
 
7. The NYS Constitution Art. VI, §13 specifically states 

that the Family Court “shall consist of at least one judge in 

each county”. There is no mention of the words “judicial hearing 

officer”. Therefore, the position of “judicial hearing officer” 

is not authorized under the NYS Constitution. 

8. Even though the office of “judicial hearing officer” 

is authorized pursuant to Rules of the Chief Administrative 

Judge, Part 122, Judicial Hearing Officers, the New York State 

Constitution does not authorize them to hear cases in Family 

Court a constitutional court, it only authorizes judges to hear 

matter in family court. Judicial hearing officers would only be 
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legal for the inferior courts in New York, but they are not 

authorized for any of the five (5) Constitutional courts.  

9. Even though the JHO asks the litigants if they object 

to hearing the matter and they agree to the JHO, this does not 

give him the authority to make any ruling or even hear the case 

as he is lacking subject matter jurisdiction as his office as 

JHO is not authorized for the family court pursuant to NYS 

Const. Art VI, §13(a). 

10. The JHO pursuant to Rules of the Chief Administrator 

Part 122, Judicial Hearing Officers makes their application to 

the Chief Administrator of Courts to be designated as a JHO. The 

chief administrator of courts is appointed by the chief judge of 

the Court of Appeals who is appointed by the Governor. No 

accountability. 

11. That the Appellate Court in Carella v. Collins, 144 

AD2d 78,81 held: 

N.Y. Constitution, article VI, § 30 vests broad power 
in the Legislature to make procedural rules for the courts 
(Cohn v Borchard Affiliations, 25 N.Y.2d 237, 247). The 
Legislature, in enacting Family Court Act § 439, has 
recognized the need to "[e]xpand the powers of hearing 
examiners in child support cases and require the use of 
such hearing examiners to expedite child support 
determinations" (Executive Dept mem, 1985 McKinney's 
Sessions Laws of NY, at 3162; see, Glass v. Thompson, 51 
A.D.2d 69). 

Even if the authority vested in Family Court Hearing 
Examiners could be shown to infringe in some way upon the 
province of Family Court Judges, any such infringement 
would not be an unconstitutional grant of authority because 
the final authority to review determinations made by 
Hearing Examiners is reserved for Family Court Judges (cf., 
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Chase v. Scalici, 97 A.D.2d 25). Accordingly, respondent 
has failed to meet the "heavy burden of demonstrating the 
statute's unconstitutionality" (Babigian v Wachtler, 69 
N.Y.2d 1012, 1013-1014). 

 
12. The court stating: 

“any such infringement would not be an unconstitutional 
grant of authority because the final authority to review 
determinations made by Hearing Examiners is reserved for 
Family Court Judges” 
 
is nothing but bull. Whether or not the family court judges 

have the final authority to review the determination of JHO’s is 

irrelevant as the State Constitution, Art. VI, §13, specifically 

states the family court consists of only judges and the judges 

are required to make the determinations, not review the 

determinations.   

a. The State Appellate Court is fully aware that the 
composition or organization and the jurisdiction of the 
Family Court are not dependent on the legislative 
procedures the court must follow, but the procedural rules 
of the family court, as enacted by the legislature, must 
conform to the organization and jurisdiction of the family 
court as specifically stated in the NYS Constitution Art. 
6, §13. Simply, the procedural rules enacted by the 
legislature cannot violate the composition or organization 
and the jurisdiction of the family court as stated in the 
NYS Constitution Art. 6, §13. 

 
b. Appointing JHO’s is not a procedural rule. The 

procedural rules of the family court are documented under 
the Uniform Rules for the Family Court or the Rules of the 
Chief Administrator (google them). The rules include, but 
not limited to, the family court is open to the public 
(205.4) a rule the court ignores, Privacy of family court 
records, procedure for papers filed with the court, etc.    

 
c. The appellate court is stating that the 

appointment of JHO’s is done by procedural rules. 
Procedural rules of a court have absolutely nothing to do 
with the appointment of JHO’s nor can the procedural rules 
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violate the NYS Constitution. 
 
d. Vesting jurisdiction in non-judicial employees to 

determine issues of custody and parenting time or the 
violation of custody and parenting time pursuant to court 
order that the State Constitution has specifically given to 
the Family Court judges is not a procedural act. 

 
13. The petitioner hereby demand that all court orders 

issued in this matter by      County Judicial 

Hearing Officer       , be vacated for 

lack of subject matter jurisdiction as the JHO is not authorized 

under the NYS Constitution Article VI, §13a to determine any 

issues of custody or parenting time in the family court. 

14. That in the alternative, I demand that this Court 

demonstrate exactly how the judicial hearing officer has the 

authority to make any ruling in the family court by addressing 

each and every issue raised above and by addressing the 

organization of the family court as stated in the NYS 

Constitution. 

15. The court must determine subject matter jurisdiction 

as stated by Taylor v. State, 608 NYS2d 371 (1994). 

…Subject matter jurisdiction is a rigid concept, and 
in the absence of such jurisdiction, a court lacks 
authority to consider a case. The Court of Appeals has 
explained that "before [an] action can be maintained, in 
any court of this state, there must * * * be jurisdiction 
of the subject-matter of the action. Jurisdiction of the 
action cannot be conferred upon the court by any consent or 
stipulation of the parties. The objection to the 
jurisdiction in such case may be taken at any stage of the 
action, and the court may, ex mero motu, at any time, when 
its attention is called to the facts, refuse to proceed 
further and dismiss the action." (Robinson v Oceanic Steam 
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Nav. Co., 112 N.Y. 315, 324; accord, Matter of Baltimore 
Mail S. S. Co. v Fawcett, 269 N.Y. 379, 388, cert denied 
sub nom. Madsen v Baltimore Mail S. S. Co., 298 U.S. 675; 
see, 4 Weinstein-Korn-Miller, NY Civ Prac ¶ 3211.10.) 

 
Accordingly, since an issue of the court's subject 

matter jurisdiction has been brought to its attention, the 
court must address such issue before considering relevant 
factors on the motion…. 
 
16. The family Court is obligated to specifically 

demonstrate that it has jurisdiction to render an order, enforce 

and/or modify any court order or agreement or for any action 

that the family court may take. 

17. While jurisdiction of a court of general jurisdiction 

is presumed, that of a court of limited jurisdiction, must, 

whenever questioned, be specifically demonstrated People v. 

Kellerman, 102 AD2d 629, 479 NYS2d 815 (3rd Dep’t 1984). 

DeShane v. DeShane, 135 Misc.2d 828 (Fam. Ct. 1987) 
 

Family Court is a court of limited jurisdiction and 
has the power to enter orders only in those classes of 
action in which it has been given specific authority to 
hear the issue (NY Const, art VI, §13). Case law has 
repeatedly emphasized this limited jurisdiction of the 
Family Court.  
 
In Re children, 76 Misc.2d 987 (Fam. Ct. 1974) 
 

Although a court of record, it is a court whose 
jurisdiction is limited to powers set forth in the 
Constitution of the State of New York. (N.Y. Const., art. 
VI, § 13.) In its action, Family Court is confined to the 
powers granted to it by the precise language of this 
section (Matter of Burns v. Burns, 53 Misc.2d 484) and of 
the statute which created it (Graham v. Graham, 43 Misc.2d 
89). Its jurisdiction will never be presumed, and the facts 
necessary to confer jurisdiction in any particular case 
must affirmatively appear in the record (Matter of Gardner 
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v. Domestic Relations Ct., 184 Misc. 44, 46, citing People 
v. Smith, 266 App Div. 57, 60). 
 
Gardner v. Domestic Relations Ct., 184 Misc. 44 
 

The Children's Court and the Domestic Relations Court 
of the City of New York, of which it is a part (L. 1933, 
ch. 482), are courts of inferior and limited jurisdiction. 
Such "jurisdiction will never be presumed and the facts 
necessary to confer jurisdiction in any particular case 
must affirmatively appear in the record" ( People v. Smith, 
266 A.D. 57, 60) 
 
21. The petitioner demands that this Court demonstrate how 

the judicial hearing officer has jurisdiction pursuant to the 

New York State Constitution Art. VI, §13(a) to hear this matter 

addressing all of the issues raised above. 

22. No previous application has been made for the relief 

herein requested 

WHEREFORE, Petitioner prays that this Court grant the 

relief herein requested and for such other, different and 

further relief as this Court may deem just and proper. 

                                                            
      

 
 

VERIFICATION 
 
STATE OF NEW YORK ) 
COUNTY OF  )ss.: 
 

                      being duly sworn, says that he is the 

Petitioner in the above named proceeding and that the foregoing 

Petition is true to his own knowledge, except as to matters 
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therein stated to be alleged on information and belief and as to 

those matters he believes to be true. 

                                                                    
      

 

 

Sworn to before me this 

        day of                , 201__ 

 
 
      

Notary Public 
 
 
 


